
MINUTES  of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Thursday 14th December 2006 at Crown Chambers, 7.00 p.m.

Present:  Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines, Elisabeth Bean;  Rolf Brindle;  Gregory Coombes; John Glover; Pat Nicol; Mike Sankey and Richard Wood.


Cllr Ruth Gillings attended from 8.45 p.m.


Apologies: Cllrs. Chris Holmes, Don Millard and Steve Petty.

256/06 
Declarations of Interest: The Chairman, Cllr. Mike Mills declared an interest in the Chair’s Allowance.

257/06
Public Participation: 1.  New Planting Scheme, Falcon Way roundabout:  Bowerhill resident Mrs Rivett referred to the need for the Falcon Way roundabout to be improved with fresh planting and reported she had submitted a proposed planting scheme to the Council. Since the scheme had been sent in, plans for the new Secondary School had been released and the increased traffic as a result would impact on A365 and Falcon Way  roundabout.


Cllr. Glover expressed support for Mrs Rivett’s proposed planting scheme.


Cllr Mills  agreed, subject to the scheme not affecting visibility.


Proposed access to new school: Mrs Rivett expressed concern that  the only access being proposed for the new School, was from A365. Unless there was another access, this road would become very dangerous. The highway implications needed to be properly thought out.


Cllr. Mills reported that he had made this point at a recent Joint Meeting with Highway officers and had emphasised that, if the Scheme went ahead as planned, nobody would be able to turn right from the new School entrance towards Melksham. There were no plans at present to remove the Falcon Way roundabout but WCC intended to impose a speed limit and install two pedestrian crossings. 


Cllr. Glover agreed a second access was needed from Snowberry Lane.


Mrs Rivett  asked if WCC was aware of all the heavy lorries using A365. 


Cllr Mills reported this had been discussed at the Joint Meeting. 


Mrs Rivett asked why the new School was being placed at one end of the Woolmore Farm site. There was enough land to build a new school on the George Ward site. Woolmore Farm had organic status. It seemed the environmental issues were being ignored.


Cllr Mills emphasised that the  decision about where to site the new School had now been made. The Council needed now to get the best access arrangements possible. Another roundabout was needed on A365 to access the School.  It was unlikely that WCC would refuse  planning permission to itself. 


Cllr. Baines suggested the Council try to get the application called in.


Mrs Rivett questioned the wisdom in having two roundabouts in close proximity to each other on A365, because traffic, including heavy lorries would then have to negotiate two roundabouts. What about traffic lights with a T junction, which would still slow traffic down?


The Chairman agreed WCC needed to review safety implications of a school access off A365.


Mrs Rivett  questioned the access for emergency services.


County Cllr. Roy While  reported that present plans made provision for emergency services to use the one access. However at  busy coach pick-up times there could be problems.


Spa Resident Dr. Kahane  emphasised that A365 was already  incredibly busy and would not cope with car and pedestrian traffic associate with over 1,000 children. There needed to be at least two accesses, with an entrance to the north of the site , from Snowberry Lane so that traffic volume could be split between the two. If the school site was moved further north, this would keep all the farmland together and allow the farm to remain a viable unit. 


Cllr. Baines felt new School plans were being pushed through with indecent haste and not enough time was being spent to think through the access needs. The current school had a separate pedestrian and vehicular access. 


Cllr. Glover emphasised that WCC officers were still inviting comments.


County Cllr. While  disagreed that there was “indecent haste”. He emphasised that Melksham had indeed been very fortunate to be selected for a new school. It was a big opportunity, opening up doors for the future. It was important to focus on the positive advantages. The Woolmore Farm site was more appropriate to the population growth area as the town was expanding eastwards. Everyone needed to push to ensure good access provision. There was obviously a tight timescale for delivery and Melksham was lucky to get the funds.  If other towns had had a suitable site, Melksham would have lost out. 


As regards planning, WCC officers did review plans carefully and members too would be attending meetings to ensure all the points had been taken on board.


The Council re-convened. 

258/06
Minutes, Planning Committee Meeting 20th November: The Minutes were approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record.

259/06
Arising from Min. 253/06 Eddies Takeaway: The Chairman  reported that Eddies had now moved just down the road, on to WCC land, near to where Den’s Diner used to be. Cllr. Baines asked if there was any news re the sign which had been erected. Was it legal? There was no news on this. The Chairman proposed that the Council organise a Joint Meeting with all interested parties to try to agree a permanent site. This was agreed.


Resolved: The Council set up a meeting between Eddies, WCC Highways Dept,  WWDC Planning Dept and the Parish Council to agree a permanent site.

260/06
Arising from Min. 253/06  PFI Development at garages, Bowerhill: The Chairman reported that he had received information from the West Wilts. Housing Association that the Council would shortly receiving a planning application for two single-storey bungalows to be constructed.  As soon as the Council received the plans he would inform interested residents that they could be viewed at the Council offices and ask the Housing Association to let residents know as well.

261/06    Arising from Min. 254/06  MW06  02520 Cereal Partners Development 

   (i) Diversion of Footpath 42:  Proposals were received from WCC for the Diversion of Footpath 42 into the Bowerhill Sports Field. It was agreed to support the Diversion Order as long as funds were provided for proper maintenance. Cllr. Baines suggested the amount should be determined by the County Rights of Way office. This was agreed. 


Resolved: The Council support the Diversion subject to  a)  the diverted footpath following  the alignment of the hedgerow and then going straight through Shails Lane  b)  Cereal Partners be asked to provide a financial contribution towards its future upkeep, as negotiated with WCC  c) the footpath be classified as “top priority” in the WCC Rights of Way Hierarchy for Maintenance. 

  (ii) Access for Travellers: Cllr. Glover expressed concern that the Cereal Partners Development would open up another way in for travellers to get to the Sports Field. Cllr. Brindle suggested a temporary barrier was needed until the development was completed. 

Resolved The Council write to the County and District councils to express  its concern  and to ask what action would be taken to prevent illegal access 

              (iii) Town Council comments: The Chairman reported that the Town Council had supported the Cereal Partners application on the mistaken understanding that it would result in the new link road being built right through to Bowerhill, which was not the case. Melksham News had  reported these erroneous views and as a result, several football teams  had contacted him because they were worried about losing the Sports Field pitches. Cllr. Baines  questioned why the Town Council was commenting on applications which were not in the town parish. Cllr. Glover was dubious that the new link road would reduce traffic along Pathfinder Way as many would still view Pathfinder Way as an alternative route.
262/06
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning  applications: 

MW06  09028  Shaw CE Primary School, Corsham Road, Shaw. Retention of single mobile classroom without toilets WCC 443(87)

Comments: The Council does not support the reliance on mobile classrooms as a  long-term teaching facility. The Council recommends that this mobile be retained for a maximum period of one year only and that plans be made now to replace it with a permanent building. 

MW06  03416 Ray Weaver, 1 Trenchard Way, Bowerhill. Proposed two-storey extension.

Comments: No objections. Please would you advise the applicant to ensure that builders do not park on the corner but  use the grassed area adjacent to the property. 

There were no objections to the following planning applications:

MW06  03399 Tina Byfield, Land adjacent to 30 Barnes Wallis Close, Bowerhill.   Proposed ground floor WC.

MW06  00940 Scott, 357A Snarlton Lane, Melksham. Proposed rear single storey extension.

263/06
  Planning Correspondence:

(i) South West Regional Spatial Strategy Examination in Public: Letter received to inform that the Examination in Public would commence on 17th April 2007 and to invite comments on the Preliminary List of Matters selected for discussion. Two preliminary meetings had been arranged in Exeter for  16th January and 6th March  Cllr. Glover informed he would not be able to attend the 16th January Meeting but he would be willing to attend the Examination and participate, if required.  It was agreed to find out  whether the original comments made by the Council had already been taken into account.

Resolved: The Council find out whether earlier comments had been taken into account and whether the Council was being invited to participate. 

(ii) Concrete batching plant at Sahara Sandpit – Notification of planning refusal. The Council was pleased to note that this application had been refused. The Chairman reported that he had spoken at the WCC Regulatory Committee Meeting on behalf of parish residents. A crowd of residents had attended and two residents had spoken. Cllr Coombes felt it was unlikely the applicant would appeal in view of the tremendous opposition to the application.

               (iii)         Affordable Housing Seminar: The Council noted a written report on this Seminar prepared by Cllr Coombes. The Chairman emphasised that many young people could no longer afford to live in the villages. Another 2,000 post offices were being shut.  Cllr. Coombes emphasised the overcrowding in many homes due to lack of local affordable housing and pointed to the need for changes to planning policy. The Clerk reported that the main message of the Seminar to parish councils was “Don’t give up”. If a council had a site which was “ready to go”, there was a lot of help and advice available to bring it to fruition. There was discussion re the need for tighter controls on exception sites to ensure they went to local people. Cllr. Brindle suggested the Council explore the possibility of affordable housing on the site now being used as a building yard on the new east of Bowerhill development, adjacent to Hornchuch Road. 


Resolved: The Council find out from West Wiltshire District Council whether this site could be used for affordable housing.

(iv) Building materials, 30A Bader Park, Bowerhill. A letter received from WWDC  to inform that materials had now been removed was noted. 

(v) Proposed dwelling at 32A Westlands Lane, Beanacre.  The Council noted  that this application had been turned down. 

264/06
Minutes of full Council Meeting, 23rd October: These Minutes were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

265/06
Arising from Min. 208/06 New School at Woolmore Farm – Joint Meeting, 23rd November. The notes of this Meeting were presented to the Council.  The Clerk reported that the Town Clerk had asked the Parish Council to take the Minutes for this Meeting, as Town Council staff had minuted the last Joint Meeting. The next Joint Meeting would take place in January. Comments on the new school proposals had been received from Yvette Kahane. Cllr Brindle  emphasised that pedestrian crossings were needed both at Falcon Way and at the school entrance further along A365. It was agreed to forward any comments on the new proposals to WCC, prior to the next Joint Meeting.

266/06
Arising from Min. 216/06 Relocation of Barnes Wallis Close shelter to Beanacre  The Clerk reported that she had only received one quotation for this work from Ringway Parkman in the sum of £2,100 for removal and re-erection, + a further £800 to repair the damaged polycarbonate panes. The Council agreed to find out whether it would be cheaper to build a new shelter.  It was noted that WCC was willing to donate 50% of cost either to  re-locate an existing shelter or to build a new shelter. 


Resolved: The Council seek quotations for building a new shelter in stone at Beanacre. 

267/06
Arising from Min. 216/06  Removal of Barnes Wallis shelter: The Chairman reported that there was again  a lot of litter around this shelter and residents had been asking when it would be removed. The Clerk reported that it was due to be removed in Feb 2007. Cllr. Sankey emphasised that as this was one of the best-used shelters in Bowerhill  it was important that removal of the old shelter coincided with the installation of the new shelter. Resolved: The Clerk contact Ringway Parkman  again to check exactly  when removal was planned and to emphasise the need for the new shelter to be installed at the same time.

268/06
Arising from Min. 222/06 Shaw Village Hall Car Park Wall:  Cllrs Elisabeth Bean and Rolf Brindle, Richard Bean, the Shaw Hall Chairman, Barry Mylchreest and The Clerk had attended the site meeting.  Cllr. Brindle reported that the whole wall was collapsing, possibly due to the continuous pressure of vehicles parking above it, right up to the wall. It was clear the whole wall and bank needed to be re-constructed  in a way which prevented parking immediately above the wall. The existing wall was at least 50 ft long and constructed of single skin blocks with buttresses at 10 ft intervals. Options for replacing the wall were discussed at the site meeting, and included re-building in block, erecting a barrier, installing a hedge or creating a grassy bank with wooden or wrought iron fencing set back at the parking line.   The main entrance had informally become widened with use, and it was agreed it needed to be formally widened from 15 ft to 21 ft. It had also been agreed that the slope up to the Hall needed to be examined to ensure the gradient was in line with legal requirements for disabled accessibility. Cllr. Glover  advised that the Hall Committee would be eligible for a lottery grant towards work to make the access disabled-friendly. The Council agreed that advice was needed from County Highways and WWDC Building Regulation Dept in drawing up a suitable specification to obtain quotes for the work. 

Resolved: The Council invite representatives from County Highways and 
   WWDC Building Regulations Dept to attend a further site meeting. 

269/06
Arising from Min 221/06 Wilts and Berks Canal  Towpath proposal: Details of this proposal which had been received from Cllr. Brindle, were circulated to the Council. Cllr. Brindle reported that Sustrans was taking up the proposals and had written to landowners to begin negotiations for the path.

270/06
Arising from Min. 223/06  Ramp and gates, Bowerhill Sports Field: The Council reviewed comments received from Mark Lovell Engineers on proposals made by Mowlems. The Clerk  reported she had forwarded these comments to Phil Tilley at the County Council who had replied that WCC was prepared to accept a compromise, as County Highway slopes were normally set at not less than a 1 in 12 gradient. It was agreed that the ramp had to be  in line with current regulations, be slip- resistant and include the correct landings and handrails.


Resolved: The Council reply to Phil Tilley to emphasise the above requirements and say that the Council presumed the ramp would be installed in accordance with all the current regulations.

271/06
Arising from Min. 224/06 Boundary Review final recommendations: The Council noted copy correspondence received from WWDC which indicated that the District Council had made a formal complaint to Lord Falconer, the Lord Chancellor about the recommendations of Boundary Review. The Parish Council noted that these were contrary to Government advice given in the new Commission for Rural Communities Discussion paper Shire local government – time for change? 

Resolved: The Council write to Lord Falconer in support of the District Council to convey the same concerns and to enclose a copy of the Council’s response to the final recommendations.

272/06
Arising from Min. 224/06 (b) WCC New Bus Scheme for Shaw and Whitley: The Council noted letters of complaint received from a Shaw and Whitley resident that the new WCC shelters had not been installed in Shaw and Whitley, due to opposition from other residents. The resident had also written to the Melksham News about this matter. The Chairman read out a copy of his draft reply to the Melksham News letter. Cllr Bean reported that no residents had approached her to ask for the bus shelters. Those living near shelters were very pleased that they had been removed because of the constant problems with vandalism. Cllr. Baines referred to two shelters in the Town parish which had been removed due to similar problems; at the Forest Road Methodist Chapel and opposite the hospital. Cllr. Sankey emphasised the Council could only represent the views which residents made known to them.  Councillors did not accept Mr Fillis’s complaint that correct procedures had not been followed. The County Council had followed usual procedures but unfortunately procedures did not include personal contact with very resident. Cllr. Glover recalled a  case at a Westminster Council where it had been ruled that absence from a Council Meeting could not be taken as disagreement. All Council Meetings were open to the public. 

Resolved: Cllr Baines proposed, seconded by Cllr. Glover that the Chairman’s letter be forwarded to the Melksham News on behalf of the  whole Council. This was unanimously agreed.

273/06
Minutes, Fire Safety Working Party, 2nd November:  The Minutes of this Meeting were formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

274/06
Fire Safety Working Party recommendations: The recommendations, as detailed in Mins. 226/06 – 230/06 were formally approved by the Council.

275/06
Draft Fire Risk Assessment: The Council considered the draft Risk Assessment.  The Chairman asked the Clerk if she would be prepared to act as the Responsible Officer for risks. The Clerk made clear she could only act in this capacity as the Council’s representative and employee and not as a named individual, as risk was a responsibility shared by the whole Council. Following discussion it was agreed to add an item to the Risk Assessment to read The Clerk, on behalf of the Council will act as the Responsible Officer.  

Resolved: 1. The draft Fire Risk Assessment be amended, as agreed above and be approved  in principle by the Council  in its draft format subject to any changes which may be required as a result of consultation with the Wiltshire Fire Officer and other consultees.  2. The draft Fire Risk Assessment be now forwarded to the Wiltshire Fire Officer and the other occupants of the Crown Chambers building for comment. 

276/06
Disabled Access to Crown Chambers:  The Chairman referred to a letter from County Cllr. Terry Chivers in The Melksham News which drew attention to the lack of  disabled access at the Council offices.  He then read out a draft response for the Council’s consideration. The Clerk reported she had been exploring the options and had obtained another quotation for a stairlift.  Cllr. Sankey emphasised that the Council should not spend funds on  a disabled access as long as the premises were temporary.  

277/06
Minutes, Finance Committee Meeting, 20th November: The Minutes of this Meeting were approved  by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

278/06
Finance

(i) St Johns Ambulance – Grant Aid: The Clerk reported that the Council had now received a letter which showed 68% of  St John Ambulance members came from Melksham Without. Resolved: The grant of £100 be now paid.


(ii) Accounts for payment: The following accounts were checked and approved for payment:

2778    Wilts. Association Local Councils – Cllr and Clerk pack                 £18. 80

2779     S.W. of England Regional Development Agency –

                                  Concessionary fares- unused grant payback           £4,393. 06

2780    MSK Test Pro Ltd – Rent, Crown Chambers,

                                    1 Jan – 31st March ( Quarter)                               £1,750. 00

2781 Mark Lovell Design Engineers 

                   –  Design of  access ramp, Bowerhill £1,043. 07 + VAT    £1,225. 61    

   2782    Vision ICT Ltd – Spam Filter –Clerk’s email £20 + VAT              £23. 50

2783    Bromham Social Centre –Community Meeting (2 hrs) 2nd Nov.      £7. 00

2784   Wiltshire County Council -  To supply new right of way 

                     pedestrian gate, Whitley   £100 + VAT                                 £117. 00

2785    Melksham Town Council – Remembrance Day wreath                   £16. 50 

2786    Countrywide Farmers –maintenance materials   £11.02 + VAT      £12. 95 

2787    Society Local Council Clerks – Annual Subscription                       150. 00

2788    Cllr Mike Sankey –  6  light bulbs CD18/2PN 

                                  (reimbursement) £6.78 + VAT                                     £7. 97

 2789   Cllr. Mike Mills – Chairman’s Allowance (2nd Instalment)           £200. 00

2790    Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – December salary                                 
2791    Mrs Jo Redding -Dec. sick pay (1 mth full pay) + 1.5 hrs O/T      
2792    Mrs Elaine Cranton – November salary + expenses 3. 56                
2793    Mrs Mary Jarvis – December salary + reimbursement for 

                                                Computer cartridges £35. 68 + VAT       
2794   Gordon Peters – Salary 14/11 – 6/12 & travel £24. 15                    
2795    WCC Superannuation December Employer/ee Jarvis                    £398. 85

2796   Inland Revenue: Tax/NI  Employee/er Jarvis,Peters,Mylchreest    £514. 29

279/06
Trees for future preservation: The Clerk reported that the Caretaker, Gordon Peters had inspected Bowerhill and had put forward a number of trees for preservation through a TPO.  He would also be examining other areas of the parish. This matter would be an Agenda item at a future meeting.

280/ 06  Maintenance and planting of trees, Bowerhill.  A letter was received from Bowerhill resident Mr Drinkwater to suggest a) replacement trees and shrubs were needed along the path between the Christie Miller Rugby Field and the Sports Field and b) a large tree bordering the access path alongside Superior Graphics required tree surgery.


Councillors expressed concern that any planting between the Rugby Field and the Sports Field would be lost when the new link road was installed. It was agreed to seek advice from County Forester Steve Russell  on this matter. It was further agreed to refer the tree requiring surgery to the District Council who owned this land.


Resolved: 1. The Council arrange a site meeting with the County Forester. 2. The Council write to WWDC, to forward a copy of Mr Drinkwater’s letter and ask for the tree near Superior Graphics to be inspected. 3. The Council reply to thank Mr Drinkwater  for writing and to let him know what action was being taken.

281/06
Public Footpaths, Shaw and Whitley:  Letter received from Richard Broadhead at WCC to inform that no progress had been made on improving these footpaths since the site meeting  in 2005, due to staff shortages and lack of funds. Cllr. Bean reported that since the site meeting, when various improvements had been agreed, the situation had deteriorated badly.  There was now electric fencing around the pedestrian gate and around the middle kissing gate, the land was extremely slippery. In the bottom field where there were horses fenced in, the kissing gate was now surrounded with a mound of earth, with no path to use or ground for a foothold. It was noted that there was still £1,000 reserved towards the improvements. 

Cllr. Bean  also emphasised  that there was no official right of way from the fields across the playing field to the swings. She had spoken with Mr Broadhead about this. It seemed WCC  had no record of the landowners. 


Resolved: The Council ask the Rights of Way Warden Steve Leonard to inspect these paths and send Mr Broadhead a map showing the areas of land owned by Mr Giddings and Mr Millar.

282/06
Proposed planting scheme, Falcon Way roundabout: The Council noted a proposed new planting scheme which had been drawn up and sent in by Bowerhill resident Mrs Rivett. Councillors expressed their support for the Scheme. 


Resolved: The Council forward the Scheme to the County Highways Dept and seek permission for the Scheme to be  implemented.

283/06
Play Area Sites – future maintenance:  A letter was received from WWDC Play Area Manager Dave Brooks which advised the Parish Council to consider taking over maintenance of all WWDC play areas in the parish.  WWDC was reviewing play provision in the Melksham area as it was felt there were too many play areas.

Councillors emphasised that all the play areas were needed. WWDC was still requesting them as part of the Section 106 Agreements for new development and they should remain in perpetuity as a facility for residents who lived in that area.  


The Chairman reported he had met Jackie Nicholas informally with the Clerk and has asked her to find out whether WWDC had received any funds from the east of Bowerhill developers, towards future maintenance at  the Hornchurch Road play area. It was agreed the Council should not consider taking over any play areas until they were fully updated with the latest equipment and WWDC was prepared to pass on the funds for maintaining them. It was also agreed to find out which  Department was carrying out the review. 


Resolved: The Council reply with the above comments and find out more details about the review taking place.

284/06
New Safety Surfacing – Grant Aid: The Clerk reported that the Council had received an offer of £2,529 Grant Aid from the District Council towards new safety surfacing at Shaw. 

285/06    Beanacre Play Park Landscaping: The Clerk reported that the hedging had now been planted and the new trees would be planted in January.

286/06
Pavilion Youth Club- use of changing rooms: The Chairman reported that the new Youth Club was now so popular that more space was needed. The District Council had agreed that two extra rooms within the changing room area could be used for youth work, subject to the Council financing the installation of a new 

secure door to replace an old door which was at present barricaded up for security reasons. The cost to replace the door and install a lock was £300.


Resolved:  The Council support this venture and finance the cost of the new door from the youth budget.

287/06
General Correspondence for action

(i) WALC County Circular for November with enclosures. An enclosure was received from the Guide Dogs to ask if the Council would be willing to have Treasure Hunt Recycling boxes placed in the office. 
Resolved: The Council reply to suggest that Melksham Town Hall would be  a more appropriate location for the boxes.

(ii) Wilts. Forum Community Area Partnership Conference: An invitation was received to a Conference being organised by Community 1st on 27th January. It was agreed that Cllr. Brindle and the Clerk attend to represent the Council Resolved: The Council reply to book two places.

(iii) Commission for Rural Communities Government Discussion paper & information on new Local Govt White paper: The Council noted this information. Resolved: The Council reply to inform it was pointless passing on more and more responsibilities to parish councils without any provision for funds to finance the work.

(iv) Countryside Alliance – campaign to save Post Offices: Resolved: The Council reply in support of this initiative. 
(v) Community Emergency Volunteers: Letter received from WCC to request details of local volunteers be included in the revised CEV Directory and to invite local CEVs to become involved with severe weather planning. Cllr. Glover reported WCC already had details, and local CEVs were still unclear as to what was expected of them. Resolved: These comments be forwarded to WCC.
(vi) Melksham Station campaign: Further information was received from Graham Ellis. Resolved: The Council write again in support of a better service for Melksham.
288/06
General Correspondence for information: The Council noted the following information:

(i) Melksham 1st Partnership Minutes 7th November

(ii) WCC Wilts and Swindon Minerals Forum & Hills Review 05/06

(iii) WCC Preferred Options Mineral & Waste Strategy – WCC acknowledgement

(iv) Road Closure, Halifax Road & Falcon Way(part) for traffic calming

(v) Affordable Housing – further WWDC letter re exception sites

(vi) Blenheim Park Green application – formal WCC acknowledgement

(vii) Christmas refuse Collections – details from WWDC

(viii) Staverton Bridge Strengthening – details from WCC

(ix) Citizens Advice Bureau information

289/06  
Mincepie Supper: The Chairman invited all present to join him in a Christmas supper of sherry and mincepies.


Meeting closed 9. 30 p.m.

Chairman, 15th January 2007
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